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Who Are the “Stuck Kids”?


In the mid-1990s, the Massachusetts Medicaid agency began maintaining statistics on the number of children who were “stuck” in private hospitals.  “Stuck kids,” as they became to be known, are clinically stable children who no longer need hospitalization for a psychiatric condition.  Nonetheless, they have remained “stuck” on wards of private facilities because there are no community mental health services available to support them after they leave the institution.  Despite bureaucratic efforts to manage the “stuck kids list,” each year the number of children continued to grow.  By the time the Rosie D. case was filed in 2001, officials acknowledged that there were more than 100 “stuck kids” at any given day, and more than five hundred children who were on the stuck kids list in a given year.


Yet this number does not tell half – or even a tenth – of the story.  Significantly, state officials did not maintain any data on children who were stuck in public psychiatric hospitals managed by the Department of Mental Health (DMH), in locked residential treatment units funded by DMH or in acute residential treatment facilities funded by Medicaid.  Nor was there any information on the number of children who were at home, but at imminent risk of institutionalization and likely to become part of the “stuck kid” population.  Thus, the growing number of children on the list maintained by state officials substantially underestimated and masked the actual number of “stuck kids” in Massachusetts, estimated in the thousands. 

As this emerging crisis generated increased media attention, legislative oversight, and public concern, the Commonwealth’s primary response was to create more institutional beds and intensive residential programs.  This approach reflected an antiquated and ineffective approach of removing children from their families, their schools, and their communities.  It was also extraordinarily expensive: by 2001, the Commonwealth was spending over $66,000,000 on medically unnecessary hospitalization.  Despite an increasing body of clinical data, professional literature, and the experience of model programs in Massachusetts and elsewhere that demonstrated how home-based services could reduce the need for hospitalization and residential placement, public officials persisted in their reliance on institutional alternatives.  Not surprisingly, the number of children on the state’s list continued to grow, and the real number of “stuck kids” soared, finally mushrooming into a documented crisis in children’s mental health in Massachusetts.  

         In order to compel the Commonwealth to develop home-based services in the community as part of a legal remedy for all stuck kids, the Rosie D. case was filed.
